|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Request for Proposals RFP # | SY 2019 to 2020 | |
| The Indianola Community School District issues this Request for Proposal (RFP) for Prime Vendors for SY 2019-20. | | Indianola Community Schools 1301 E 2nd Ave Indianola, IA 50125 |

Indianola Community School District

1301 E 2nd Ave

Indianola, IA 50125

Submit Request of Proposal to:

Jim Rupp

Food Service Director

1301 E 2nd Ave

Indianola, IA 50125

515.961.9591

515.961.9505

Jim.rupp@indianola.k12.ia.us

TABLE OF CONTENTS

[1 SECTION 1- INTRODUCTION 7](#_Toc9243607)

[1.1 Background 7](#_Toc9243608)

[1.2 Intent of the Request for Proposal (RFP) 7](#_Toc9243609)

[1.3 Contract Type 7](#_Toc9243610)

[1.4 Definitions 8](#_Toc9243611)

[2 SECTION 2: ADMINISTRATIVE INFORMATION 11](#_Toc9243612)

[2.1 Issuing Officer 11](#_Toc9243613)

[2.2 Procurement Timetable 12](#_Toc9243614)

[2.3 Questions, Request for Clarification and Suggested Changes 12](#_Toc9243615)

[2.4 Response to Inquiries 12](#_Toc9243616)

[2.5 Amendment to the RFP and Withdrawal of the RFP 13](#_Toc9243617)

[2.6 Cost to Prepare the RFP 13](#_Toc9243618)

[2.7 Rejection of RFP 13](#_Toc9243619)

[2.8 Reservation of Rights 13](#_Toc9243620)

[2.9 Public Disclosure of RFP Contents 13](#_Toc9243621)

[2.10 RFP Clarification Process 14](#_Toc9243622)

[2.11 Vendor Disqualification 14](#_Toc9243623)

[2.12 Regulations 15](#_Toc9243624)

[3 SECTION 3: VENDOR QUALIFICATIONS AND RESPONSIBILITIES 15](#_Toc9243625)

[3.1 Requirements 15](#_Toc9243626)

[3.2 Federal Procurement Requirements 16](#_Toc9243627)

[3.3 Business Ethics 16](#_Toc9243628)

[3.4 Processed Product Documentation 17](#_Toc9243629)

[3.4.1 Product Formulation Statements 17](#_Toc9243630)

[3.4.2 CN Labels 17](#_Toc9243631)

[3.5 Ordering Procedures 17](#_Toc9243632)

[3.5.1 Unknown Items 18](#_Toc9243633)

[3.6 Compliance with 7 CFR § 210.21 NSLP Cost Reimbursable Contract 18](#_Toc9243634)

[Provisions 18](#_Toc9243635)

[4 SECTION 4: FORMAT AND CONTENT OF THE PROPOSAL 19](#_Toc9243636)

[4.1 Instructions 19](#_Toc9243637)

[4.2 Format 19](#_Toc9243638)

[4.2.1 Typed 19](#_Toc9243639)

[4.2.2 Page Numbering 19](#_Toc9243640)

[4.2.3 Formatting 19](#_Toc9243641)

[4.2.4 Vendor Name 19](#_Toc9243642)

[4.2.5 Number of Copies 19](#_Toc9243643)

[4.2.6 Envelope Labeling 19](#_Toc9243644)

[4.3 Response Content 19](#_Toc9243645)

[4.3.1 Proposal Cover Letter 19](#_Toc9243646)

[4.3.2 Table of Contents 20](#_Toc9243647)

[4.3.3 Acknowledgement 20](#_Toc9243648)

[4.3.4 Official Pricing Spreadsheet 20](#_Toc9243649)

[4.3.5 Suspension and Debarment Certification 21](#_Toc9243650)

[4.3.6 Certification of Lobbying 21](#_Toc9243651)

[4.3.7 Assurance of Civil Rights Compliance 21](#_Toc9243652)

[4.3.8 Food Safety and Quality Control Plan 21](#_Toc9243653)

[4.3.9 References 21](#_Toc9243654)

[4.3.10 Assurance of Non-Collusion or Certificate of Independence 21](#_Toc9243655)

[5 SECTION 5: CONTRACT TERMS AND CONDITIONS 22](#_Toc9243656)

[5.1 Precedence for Contract Documents 22](#_Toc9243657)

[5.2 Appropriated Funds 22](#_Toc9243658)

[5.3 Contract Period 22](#_Toc9243659)

[5.4 Contract and Price Renewal/Extension 22](#_Toc9243660)

[5.5 Contractor Responsibility 23](#_Toc9243661)

[5.6 Contract Termination 23](#_Toc9243662)

[5.7 Conflict of Interest Clause 23](#_Toc9243663)

[5.8 Buy American 23](#_Toc9243664)

[5.9 Equal Employment Opportunity 24](#_Toc9243665)

[5.10 Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. 7401-7671q) and the Federal Water Pollution Control Act (33 U.S.C. 1251-1387) 26](#_Toc9243666)

[5.11 Energy Policy and Conservation Act (42 U.S.C. 6201) 26](#_Toc9243667)

[5.12 Insurance 26](#_Toc9243668)

[5.13 Food Recall 26](#_Toc9243669)

[5.14 Fill Rate 27](#_Toc9243670)

[5.15 Substitutions 27](#_Toc9243671)

[5.16 Confidentiality of Proposal 28](#_Toc9243672)

[5.17 Protest Procedures 28](#_Toc9243673)

[5.18 Indemnification 28](#_Toc9243674)

[5.19 Force Majeure 29](#_Toc9243675)

[5.20 Record Keeping Requirements 29](#_Toc9243676)

[6 SECTION 6: EVALUATION OF PROPOSALS 29](#_Toc9243677)

[6.1 Evaluation 29](#_Toc9243678)

[6.2 Evaluation Committee 29](#_Toc9243679)

[7 SECTION 7: AWARD AND POST AWARD 31](#_Toc9243680)

[7.1 Notice of Intent to Award 31](#_Toc9243681)

[7.2 Award 31](#_Toc9243682)

**List of RFP Attachments**

Attachment 1: Proposal Cover Letter

Attachment 2: Acknowledgement

Attachment 3: Suspension and Debarment Certification

Attachment 4: Certification Regarding Lobbying

Attachment 5: Assurance of Civil Rights Compliance

Attachment 6: Certification Statement Regarding Food Laws

Attachment 7: Acceptance of Terms and Conditions

Attachment 8: Assurance of Non-Collusion and Certificate of Independence

Attachment 9: Vendor’s Worksheet

Attachment 10: Delivery Locations/Equipment Rental

Attachment 11: Market Basket

Attachment 12: Product Usage Report

# SECTION 1- INTRODUCTION

## Background

This SFA participates in the federally-funded National School Lunch Program (NSLP), the School Breakfast Program (SBP), Summer Meal Program (SMP), and Special Milk Program. The NSLP and the SBP programs are funded by the Food and Nutrition Services (FNS) of the United States Department of Agriculture (USDA) and administered at the state level by the Iowa Department of Education - Bureau of Nutrition and Health Services (IDOE-BNHS).

Emerson Elementary Irving Elementary Whittier Elementary

1109 E Euclid Ave 500 W. Clinton Ave 1306 W Salem Ave

Indianola, IA Indianola, IA Indianola, IA

Middle School High School Laura Ingalls Wilder Elementary

403 S 15th St 1034 E 1st Ave 2303 W Euclid Ave

Indianola, IA Indianola, IA Indianola, IA

## Intent of the Request for Proposal (RFP)

The purpose of Indianola Community School District (herein after referred to as “School Food Authority” or “District” or “SFA”) Request for Proposal (RFP) is to solicit competitive proposals from qualified suppliers (herein after referred to as “vendor” or “contractor” or “bidder”) for foods, supplies, and services.

Indianola Community School District intends to award a contract to the most responsive and responsible vendor whose proposal conforms to meeting the minimum requirements of the proposal in accordance to the specifications, general and specific terms and conditions, general instructions, and the conditions of purchase as contained in this Request for Proposal (herein after referred to as “RFP”) and addenda.

This RFP is intended to promote fair and open competition. If the language, specifications, terms and conditions or any combination thereof restricts or limits the requirements in this RFP to a single source, it must be the responsibility of the interested vendor to notify Jim Rupp in writing, at jim.rupp@indianola.k12.ia.us so as to be received within five (5) business days after the date this RFP is issued by the SFA. The RFP may or may not be changed, but a review of such notification will be made prior to the award of the contract.

## Contract Type

A cost reimbursable (cost plus fixed fee) contract will be awarded to the responsive and responsible vendor(s). The Indianola Community School District will select the winning proposal based on the evaluation criteria and the terms and conditions contained herein to award the contract for the School Year (SY) 2019-2020

## Definitions

*Addendum or Addenda* means a written document(s) added to the issued Request for Proposal (RFP) document. Addendum can be a proposed change, clarification/explanation, or addition of missed information to the original RFP document. The addendum/addenda is made in writing and issued to all potential vendors. The addendum or addenda are considered part of the RFP.

*Average Daily Participation (ADP)* means the average daily number of students who participate in the NSLP and the SBP. The ADP is obtained by dividing the total number of reimbursable lunch or breakfast claimed in a certain month by the number of operating days in the same month.

*Binders/Extenders/Fillers*means substances added to end products to improve texture, proportion, moisture, appearance, or other characteristics. For a list of acceptable substances please refer to FSIS Directive 7120.1 “Safe and Suitable Ingredients Used in the Production of Meat, Poultry, and Egg Products at: <http://www.fsis.usda.gov/wps/portal/fsis/topics/regulations/directives/7000-series/safe-suitable-ingredients-related-document>

*Bureau* means the Bureau of Nutrition and Health Services of the Iowa Department of Education (IDOE).

*Business Days* means the days the SFA is open for regular workday.

*Child Nutrition (CN) Label –*a voluntary Federal labeling program for the Child Nutrition Programs. The CN Labeling Program is run by the Food and Nutrition Service (FNS) of the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) in cooperation with the Food Safety and Inspection Service (FSIS), Agriculture Marketing Service (AMS); and National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS).

*Child Nutrition Programs (CNP) –* The National School Lunch Program (7 CFR 210) including the Fresh Fruit and Vegetable Program, the Seamless Summer Option, and afterschool snacks, School Breakfast Program (7 CFR 220), Special Milk Program (7 CFR 215), Summer Food Service Program (7 CFR 225), the Food Distribution Program (7 CFR 250), and the Child and Adult Care Food Program (7 CFR 226) are collectively referred to as the Child Nutrition Programs (CNP).

*Contract* means a formal, legally enforceable agreement between the SFA and the vendor. The contract would include the RFP solicitation document, the general and special terms and conditions, any clarifications and amendments made to the RFP, vendor proposal, and the award documents, and any terms implied by law.

*Distributor* means a commercial food purveyor or handler who is independent of a processor and both sells and bills for the end products delivered to recipient agencies.

*Distributor’s choice* means the SFA has no preference on the brand on which a price is offered.

*Diverted Foods* means the State of Iowa’s commodity processing program for Recipient Agencies.

*End Product* means a commercially produced food product that contains any USDA Donated Foods.

*Extended Price* means the unit price for a product multiplied by the quantity.

*Fee for Service (FFS)* is a Value Pass Through method where the manufacturer bills for the cost additional ingredients, processing, and delivery to identified location. The value of the USDA Donated Food is not included in the price for recipient agencies. This method can work as a direct shipment (traditional) or through a distributor (modified).

*Food and Nutrition Service (FNS)*– the agency under the United States Department of Agriculture responsible for administering the NSLP, USDA Foods, and other nutrition and food assistance programs.

*Freight-on-Board (F.O.B.)* – Delivery is “just-in-time” Freight-on-Board to the delivery location(s) identified in this RFP. Delivery charges or fees, if any, shall be included in the bid price. No charges shall be noted on the invoice for delivery or handling fees. If the distributor manages the freight by picking up at the manufacturer’s storage facility, or their production plant, the manufacturer agrees to reimburse the distributor the difference between the delivered bid price and the distributors into stock cost including all freight cost.

*Fully Cooked (FC)* means the product has been fully cooked and only requires warming to serve.

*Invoice* means a bill submitted to the SFA by the vendor for services rendered under the contract.

*IQF* means Individually Quick Frozen.

*Invitation for Bid (IFB) –* It is a formal method of procurement where the type of solicitation document used is a competitive sealed bidding in which primary consideration is cost and results in a fixed price contract with or without adjustment factors. The expectation is that sealed bids will be received and an award will be made to the responsive and responsible vendor whose bid is lowest in price.

*National School Lunch Act (NSLA)* means the legislation that established the National School Lunch Program (NSLP) (42 USC 1751 et seq.) in 1946.

*Net-Off Invoice (NOI)* means the method where the manufacturer bills the distributor at the commercial price, but the distributor bills the RA at the commercial price net the value of the donated food. Upon delivery to an eligible RA; the distributor requests a rebate for the value of the donated food from the manufacturer.

*Pass Through Value (PTV) of USDA Foods* – This is value of the USDA Foods ingredients included in processed end products expressed in price per pound or case.

*Producer Price Index (PPI)* means a weighted index that measures the average change over time in prices received (price changes) by producers for domestically produced goods, services, and construction. The PPIs measure price change from the perspective of the seller. The PPI are published by the Bureau of Labor Statistics, U. S. Department of Labor.

*Product Formulation Statement (PFS) –*A signed statement on manufacturer’s letterhead that demonstrates how the processed end product contributes to the meal pattern requirements. Generally for end products with no CN label. More information about PFSs can be found at: <http://www.fns.usda.gov/cnlabeling/food-manufacturersindustry>

*Rebate* means the method where the RA pays the commercial price for a processed item and submits a request for the rebate to the manufacturer, who issues a check for the value of the donated food used.

*Recipient Agency (RA)* means a School Food Authority or district (public or non-public) or Residential Child Care Institution (RCCI) that participates in the National School Lunch Program.

*Request for Proposal (RFP) –* It is a formal method of procurement where the type of solicitation documents is a competitive proposal. The RFP identifies the goods and services needed and all significant evaluation factors of which price is of the primary factor to consider an award to the most responsive and responsible vendor.

*Responsible Vendor* means a vendor that has the capability in all respects to perform the requirements of the contract. In determining whether a vendor is a Responsible Vendor, the SFA may consider various factors including, but not limited to, the vendor’s competence and qualifications to provide the goods and services requested, the vendor’s integrity and reliability, past performance of the vendor and the best interest of the SFA.

*School Food Authority (SFA) –* the governing body that is responsible for the administration of one or more schools, and has the legal authority to operate the Program therein or be otherwise approved to by United States Department (USDA) to operate the Program.

*Standards of Identity (SOIs) for foods* are federal requirements that define what a food product is, its name, and the ingredients that must or may be used in the manufacture of a food. SOIs protect consumers by ensuring labels accurately describe the products contained within the package. Failure to comply places the contractor in violation of the contract with the SFA as well as federal law.

*State Agency (SA) –* Agency identified in an agreement with USDA to administer Child Nutrition Programs. In Iowa, the Iowa Department of Education (IDOE) is the State Agency for administering the Child Nutrition Programs.

*School Year (SY) –* means a period of 12 calendar months beginning July 1 of any year and ending June 30 of the following year.

*Targeted Small Business* means a small business which is fifty-one percent (51%) or more owned, operated and actively managed by one (1) or more women, minority persons, or persons with a disability, as defined in Iowa Code Section 15.102.

*USDA Donated Food* means the bulk raw material purchased by USDA and sent to processors for Commodity Reprocessing.

*Value Pass Through (VPT)* system is the system used to credit the value of the USDA Donated Foods contained in purchased end products to the RA.

*Velocity Report* means a report generated by the distributor that provides the quantity, the date of purchase, and other valuable information. The report can be generated by the distributor for products purchased during a specific time period.

*Vendor* means a person, firm, corporation, partnership, or joint venture submitting a Bid for the purpose of obtaining a contract.

*United States Department of Agriculture (USDA)* means the Federal agency designated by the Congress to administer the National School Lunch Program.

# SECTION 2: ADMINISTRATIVE INFORMATION

## Issuing Officer

The Issuing Officer, identified below, is the sole point of contact regarding this Bid from the date of issuance until selection of the successful vendor(s):

Jim Rupp, Issuing Officer

1301 E 2nd Ave

Indianola, IA 50125

Email: jim.rupp@indianola.k12.ia.us

Fax: 515.961.9505

## Procurement Timetable

The following dates are set forth for informational and planning purposes; however, the SFA reserves the right to change the dates:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Event** | **Date/Time and Location, as applicable** |
| Issue Request for Proposal (RFP) | June 26, 2019 |
| Deadline for submission of vendor questions to the Issuing Officer | July 5, 2019 at 3:00 PM |
| Issue responses to vendor questions | July 8, 2019 at 3:00 PM |
| Due date for proposals and location | July 10, 2019 at 10:00 AM  Indianola Community School District  1301 E 2nd Ave  Indianola, IA 50125 |
| Notice of Intent to Award | July 16, 2019 |
| Selected Vendor Start Date | August 1, 2019 |

## Questions, Request for Clarification and Suggested Changes

Vendors are invited to submit questions and requests for clarification, interpretation, and suggestions. All inquiries concerning interpretation, additional clarification, additional information, and questions pertaining to this RFP must be submitted in writing and sent via U. S. mail, electronic mail, or fax to: Jim Rupp, Issuing Officer, [jim.rupp@indianola.k12.ia.us](mailto:jim.rupp@indianola.k12.ia.us) and must be received by July 5, 2019 at 3:00 PM.

Email is the preferred method of communication.

Oral questions (in person or via telephone) will NOT be permitted. Please reference the page(s) and section number(s) if questions pertain to a specific section of the RFP. Inquiries must include the vendor’s business name, vendor authorized representative contact name and job title, email address, and phone number.

## Response to Inquiries

Written addendum to questions and requests for clarification or interpretation, and suggestions will be posted on or before July 8, 2019 at 3:00 PM on the SFA website <https://www.indianola.k12.ia.us/departments/food-service/> Once issued, all addenda will be considered part of this RFP. The SFA assumes no responsibility for verbal representations made by its officers or employees unless such representations are confirmed in writing and incorporated into this RFP.

## Amendment to the RFP and Withdrawal of the RFP

The SFA reserves the right to amend this RFP at any time. The vendor shall acknowledge receipt of any addendums to this RFP.

Vendors who submit proposals in advance of the deadline may withdraw, modify, and re-submit proposals at any time prior to the deadline. Vendors must notify the Issuing Officer in writing if they wish to withdraw the proposal.

After the deadline for the submission of the RFP, vendors may make a written request to withdraw their RFP and must provide evidence that a substantial mistake has been made or a change in the vendor’s ability to perform.

## Cost to Prepare the RFP

The costs of preparation and delivery of the RFP to the SFA are the sole responsibility of the vendor.

## Rejection of RFP

The SFA reserves the right to reject any or all bids, in whole or in part, received in response to this RFP, and at its discretion, may withdraw or amend the RFP at any time prior to the execution of a written contract. Issuance of the RFP in no way constitutes a commitment by the SFA to award a contract.

## Reservation of Rights

The SFA reserves the following rights:

1. To waive any deviations or errors that are not material, do not invalidate the legitimacy of the bid, and do not improve a vendor’s competitive position.
2. To re-award the solicitation to another vendor in the event the awarded contractor defaults in executing the formal agreement; and
3. All awards will be made in a manner deemed in the best interest of the SFA and therefore; the SFA shall select the next most responsive vendor, if necessary, issue a new solicitation or take other action as the SFA deems appropriate.

## Public Disclosure of RFP Contents

Before the Notice of Intent to Award is issued, all details of the RFP will remain confidential. Upon issuance of the Notice of Intent to Award, all RFPs become public information. The release of information by the SFA is subject to Iowa Code Chapter 22 or other applicable laws. Vendors are encouraged to familiarize themselves with Chapter 22 before submitting a RFP. The SFA will treat all information submitted by a vendor as public information unless the vendor properly requests that information be treated as confidential at the time of submission.

Any request for confidential treatment of information must be included in the transmittal/cover letter with the vendor’s proposal. In addition, the vendor must enumerate the specific grounds in Iowa Code Chapter 22 or other applicable law, which support treatment of the material as confidential and must explain why disclosure is not in the best interest of the public. The request must include: the name, the address, and telephone number of the person authorized by the vendor to respond to any inquiries by the SFA concerning the confidential status of the materials.

An entire RFP cannot be marked confidential. Only those sections that meet the criteria in Iowa Chapter 22 or other applicable laws for confidentiality may be marked and treated as confidential information.

## RFP Clarification Process

The SFA reserves the right to contact a vendor for the purpose of clarifying price/package information to ensure mutual understanding. The SFA will not consider information if the information materially changes the RFP the Vendor is submitted to the SFA. Failure to comply with requests for additional information may result in rejection of the RFP as non-responsive.

## Vendor Disqualification

Issuance of this RFP in no way constitutes a commitment by the SFA to award any contract or agreement. The SFA reserves the right to accept or reject any part of any RFP and to accept or reject any and all RFPs without penalty. This RFP is designed to provide the vendor with the information necessary to prepare a competitive proposal. It is not intended to be comprehensive and each vendor is responsible for determining the factors necessary for submission of a comprehensive proposal. A RFP may be rejected for various reasons, including but not limited to any of the following reasons:

The vendor fails to deliver the proposal by the due date and time.

The vendor fails to comply with requests for additional information for clarification purposes, or for request for documents and references within the time specified.

The vendor presents information requested by this RFP in a format that is inconsistent with the instructions of this RFP.

The vendor response limits the rights of the SFA.

The vendor response materially changes the service requirements.

The vendor states a service requirement cannot be met.

The vendor fails to include information necessary to substantiate that it will be able to

meet a product or service requirement. A response of “will comply” or merely repeating the requirement is not sufficient. Responses must indicate present capability; representations that future developments will satisfy the requirement are not sufficient.

The vendor rejects in whole or in part the Terms and Conditions of this RFP.

Modifications, additions or changes to the Terms and Conditions of this RFP

The vendor submits proposal with missing or inaccurate pricing information on the *Market Basket Pricing Spreadsheet* may be ineligible for evaluation and selection for an awarded contract.

Erasure or the use of typewriter correction fluid on the RFP is not acceptable. Prior to submission of the RFP, errors may be crossed out, corrections entered and initialed by the vendor authorized contact.

The vendor initiates unauthorized contact regarding the RFP with the SFA or employees/agents of the SFA.

The vendor fails to include any signature, certification, authorization, stipulation, disclosure, guarantee or other item requested in this RFP.

The vendor fails to disclose any matters that might be conflict of interest, real or apparent shall constitute a material breach of the contract.

## Regulations

All Vendors submitting a IFB, agree to comply with all required contract provisions identified in program regulations for programs operated (7 CFR Parts 210, 215, 220, 225, 226, as applicable), USDA Foods (7 CFR Part 250), and Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards (2 CFR Part 200), respectively.

# SECTION 3: VENDOR QUALIFICATIONS AND RESPONSIBILITIES

## Requirements

The SFA is looking for a Prime Vendor to provide the food, supplies, and services listed in this RFP.

If the vendor is unable to provide food, supplies, and services to the SFA, the vendor must briefly define what can and cannot be provided including the reason. The SFA will determine if the request is accepted. If the request is denied, the vendor RFP may be rejected.

In case of default by the awarded contractor, the SFA, after due notice, may procure the necessary food, supplies, or services from other sources and hold the awarded contractor responsible for any excess cost, including costs related to procurement (e.g., cost of labor and supplies).

Continuous documented instances of noncompliance with contract terms and conditions may result in termination of the contract.

The vendor will provide names and contact information of three (3) references of SFA customers of similar size.

The products and pricing of the awarded contract may be available for other SFAs or eligible entities (piggybacking), after the initial contract is awarded. By submitting a proposal, the vendor agrees to make the same contract terms and conditions, products and price available to other SFAs and eligible entities. The SFA will not in any way incur any liability in relation to specifications, delivery, payment, or other aspect of purchases by any other SFA or other eligible entities.

 If the value of this contract increases by 10% it will constitute a material change. This will require the SFA to re-bid the contract. In general, a material change can be thought of as a change made to a contract after it has been awarded that alters the terms and conditions of that contract substantially enough, to the extent that had other vendors known of these changes in advance, they could have bid differently and more competitively. As such it is not expected that the total value of this RFP will increase or decrease significantly.

## Federal Procurement Requirements

All vendors submitting a Request for Proposal agree to comply with all the required contract provisions identified in Child Nutrition Programs procurement regulations for those programs the SFA operates. The applicable regulations are [*insert* NSLP 7 CFR Part 210.21, SBP 7 CFR Part 220.16, SMP 7 CFR Part 215.14a, SFSP 7 CFR Part 225.17, CACFP 7 CFR Part 226.22, FDP 7 CFR 250, *as applicable*] and Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards (2 CFR Part 200).

## Business Ethics

The vendor must have a satisfactory record of performances, and must not have been notified by any local, state, or federal agency with competent jurisdiction that vendor’s standing in any matters whatsoever would preclude it from participating in a contract. The vendor shall provide information on any litigation, arbitration, mediation, administrative proceeding, investigation, or like matter, related to their business activities in which they are currently a party to or in which they were a party within last four (4) years.

The vendor shall comply with any reasonable requests for information.

The vendor shall not include, without prior approval; the SFA’s name in a published list of customers.

The vendor agrees not to publish or cite in any form any comments or quotes from the SFA without prior approval.

The vendor agrees not to refer to the contract award in commercial advertising in such manner as to state or imply that the vendor products or services provided are in any way endorsed or preferred by the SFA.

The vendor must note any and or matters that might constitute a conflict of interest, real or apparent.

## Processed Product Documentation

Child Nutrition (CN) labels and Product Formulation Statement (PFS) for processed product(s) are a manufacturer’s communication with the SFA on how the product(s) may contribute to the meal pattern requirements for meals served under CNPs.

The awarded contractor will be required to provide to the SFA with CN labels or Product Formulation Statement (PFS) for all food products that do not have a Standards of Identity. The watermarked CN labels or PFS must be compiled into a book or in an electronic format and provided to the SFA by the first operating day of each SY.

### Product Formulation Statements

The PFS must be current and accurate. Awarded contractor shall provide updated and new PFS within five (5) business days after the request is made by the SFA throughout the SY.

The PFS must be on a signed manufacturer’s letterhead that demonstrates how the processed product contributes to the meal pattern requirements. Creditable ingredients listed in the PFS must match a description in the *Food Buying Guide for School Meals Programs*. The PFS should verify that the product’s contribution to the meal pattern requirements is not greater than the serving size of the product. PFS should assure that the creditable components are in the finished product.

### CN Labels

CN label with a watermark displaying the product name and CN number for processed products that do not have a CN Label on the product carton.

## Ordering Procedures

The SFA prefers an online ordering process.

Awarded contractor must be able to show all contracted market basket products and filter non-contract products from electronic ordering systems available to the SFA.

Awarded contractor will provide selected SFA staff necessary training to set-up and utilize an electronic ordering and accounting management system

Awarded contractor will train selected SFA staff at no additional cost to the SFA.

Ordering shall be in full case quantities whenever possible. Broken case orders will be kept to a minimum.

Orders will be transmitted as mutually agreed upon by the awarded contractor and the SFA.

Sales to any individuals (non-SFA) using the awarded contract is strictly prohibited.

Sales to SFA’s sponsored groups using the awarded contract may be authorized only by the SFA.

All substitutions require the prior approval of the SFA. If awarded contractor is temporarily out of stock of a particular product, an equal or superior product at an equal or lower price may be delivered as long as prior approval has been granted by the SFA.

### Unknown Items

The need may arise to add a limited number of items to the Market Basket*.* The SFA expects that pricing will be obtained for new products added during the life of the contract. The total value of these items must not constitute a material change to the contract. The handling fee for products in each category will be identified for products yet unknown on Attachment 11 Market Basket. It is to remain fixed for the life of the contract. The cost of the items should be determined using Net Cost.

## Compliance with 7 CFR § 210.21 NSLP Cost Reimbursable Contract

## Provisions

The awarded contractor must be able to comply with 7 CFRP § 210.21(f) *Cost reimbursable contracts – (1) Required provisions.*

1. The SFA will pay allowable costs from the nonprofit school food service account net of all discounts, rebates and other applicable credits accruing to or received by the contractor or any assignee under the contract, to the extent those credits are allocable to the allowable portion of the costs billed to the SFA;
2. The contractor must separately identify for each cost submitted for payment to the SFA the amount of that cost that is allowable, that is, can be paid from the nonprofit school food service account) and the amount that is unallowable (cannot be paid from the nonprofit school food service account); or
3. The contractor must exclude all unallowable costs from its billing documents and certify that only allowable costs are submitted for payment and records have been established that maintain the visibility of unallowable costs, including directly associated costs in a manner suitable for contract cost determination and verification;
4. The contractor determination of its allowable costs must be made in compliance with applicable Departmental and Program regulations and Office of Management and Budget cost circulars;
5. The contractor must identify the amount of each discount, rebate and other applicable credit on bills and invoices presented to the SFA for payment and individually identify the amount as a discount, rebate, or in the case of other applicable credits, the nature of the credit. If approved by the Bureau, the SFA may permit the contractor to report this information on a less frequent basis than monthly, but no less frequently than annually.

# SECTION 4: FORMAT AND CONTENT OF THE PROPOSAL

## Instructions

All submitted responses should adhere to the instructions and format requests outlined in this RFP. The instructions are designed to facilitate a uniform review process. All responses must follow the outline below, including the numbering, section, and sub-section headings as they appear here. Vendors are asked to be brief and to respond only with the information sought. Proposals must provide all information noted in this RFP, per issued forms, or on vendor’s letterhead, when appropriate and have required signatures. All information requested in the RFP must be received at the time of submission.

## Format

### Typed

The response should be typed or printed. Responses should be on white 8 ½“ x 11” paper, single-spaced with 1” margin using Arial font style no smaller than point size 11.

### Page Numbering

All pages should be numbered consecutively beginning with number one (1) on the first page of the narrative (this does not include the cover page or the table of contents page) through to the end, including all forms and attachments.

### Formatting

All information should be presented in the same order and format as described in RFP section 4.3 Response Contents.

### Vendor Name

For clarity, the vendor’s name should appear on every page, including Attachments.

### Number of Copies

One original and one copies of the RFP will be submitted to the Issuing Officer in a clearly labeled envelope. The original will be labeled “original” and the copy labeled “copy.” The *Market Basket Spreadsheet* Attachment 11 must be submitted in an electronic format, either burned onto a CD, or saved onto a flash drive.

### Envelope Labeling

Envelopes should be clearly labeled with Vendor Name, and Authorized Vendor Representative’s contact information (e-mail and phone number).

## Response Content

### Proposal Cover Letter

Vendors shall complete a “Proposal Cover Letter.” The letter shall be signed by an individual authorized to legally bind the vendor. The letter shall include:

* Vendor Mailing Address
* Authorized Signer’s Electronic Mail Address
* Authorized Signer’s Telephone Number
* Vendor Fax Number

Any request for protection of confidential information shall be included in the letter in addition to the specific statutory basis supporting the request and an explanation why the disclosure of the information is not in the best interest of the public. The cover letter shall also contain the name, address, and telephone number of the individual authorized to respond to the SFA about the confidential nature of the information.

The vendor shall acknowledge in the letter the receipt of any amendments and receipt of the SFA’s responses to questions submitted by vendors.

The vendor shall specifically agree that the proposal is predicated upon the acceptance of all terms and conditions stated in this RFP. However, if the vendor objects to any term(s) or condition(s), the vendor must specifically refer to the page(s) and section(s) clearly identifying the term and condition they object and include a statement recommending term(s) and condition(s) the vendor would find acceptable. Rejection in whole or in part to the Terms and Conditions may be cause for rejection of a vendor’s proposal.

The vendor shall provide information on any litigation, arbitration, mediation, administrative proceeding, investigation, or like matter, related to their business activities in which they are currently a party to or in which they were a party within last four (4) years.

### Table of Contents

The vendor may include a Table of Contents.

### Acknowledgement

Attachment 2- The vendor certifies that the contents of the RFP submitted on behalf of the vendor are true and accurate.

### Market Basket Spreadsheet

Attachment 11- Vendors must follow the **instructions found on the first sheet of the** *Official Pricing Spreadsheet* (Excel format).

Product Volume Estimates:All volume estimates provided in this RFP are based on historical usage data of SFA. While good faith efforts are made in providing the quantities listed in this RFP, quantities are for estimation and planning purposes only. The accuracy of the product volume estimates may be affected by a number of factors including but not limited to availability of Federal funds and other subsidies, availability of USDA Foods, student preferences, budgetary constraints, and product prices, changing market conditions, product unavailability due to manufacturer discontinuance, or unintentional errors or omissions. The listed quantities are subject to change, with no guaranteed minimum order implied by this request for RFP.

### Suspension and Debarment Certification

Attachment 3

### Certification of Lobbying

Attachment 4

### Assurance of Civil Rights Compliance

Attachment 5

### Food Safety and Quality Control Plan

Attachment 6 *Certification Statement Regarding Food Laws* The awarded vendor shall operate in accordance to industry standard Hazard Analysis Critical Control Points (HACCP) procedures that are in compliance with federal regulations for safe food handling and quality assurance practices. The SFA may inspect the awarded vendor facilities and vehicles.

### References (included in Vendor’s Worksheet)

Attachment 9 The vendor shall submit three (3) references, including state and local agencies with whom the vendor has applicable business experience with. The following must be listed for each reference:

* Contact Name
* Agency Name
* Phone Number
* Electronic Mail Address

### Assurance of Non-Collusion or Certificate of Independence

Attachment 8 The vendor assures that this RFP has been prepared independently. The vendor assures that any business entity represented by the vendor has not received compensation for participation in the preparation of any specifications, or General Terms and Conditions, and prices related to this RFP.

Neither the vendor, nor any business entity represented by the vendor, nor anyone acting for such business entity, has violated the Federal Antitrust Laws with regard to this RFP.

# SECTION 5: CONTRACT TERMS AND CONDITIONS

## Precedence for Contract Documents

Upon notification of Intent to Award, this RFP shall constitute the contract between the SFA and selected vendor. This awarded contract will represent the contractual requirements listed in this RFP, amendments to this RFP, and selected Prime Vendor proposal. Failure to execute the awarded contract will disqualify awarded contractor and the next responsive and responsible vendor with the next highest scoring points will awarded a contract. The SFA has full responsibility for ensuring that the terms of the contract are fulfilled.

Once proposals are opened they become the property of the SFA and will not be returned.

## Appropriated Funds

Any and all payments to the vendor are dependent upon and subject to the availability of funds to the SFA for the purpose set forth in this agreement. In the event no funds or insufficient funds are appropriated for payments due under a contract made pursuant to this RFP, the SFA shall immediately notify the vendor awarded the contract of such occurrence but the SFA shall have no further obligation.

## Contract Period

The contract period will begin August 1, 2019 and continue for twelve (12) consecutive months ending July 31, 2020. The pricing submitted is considered valid for the Contract Period.

## Contract and Price Renewal/Extension

The SFA intends to award a contract for a one (1) year period. The SFA will have the option for two (2) one-year renewals by mutual agreement of the SFA and the vendor.

Contract renewal shall be based on:

1. Price
2. Customer satisfaction with product
3. Customer service

At time of renewal, the vendor may petition the SFA for a price increase of products. The petition shall be submitted in writing at least sixty (60) days before the proposed effective date of price increase. Petitions must include supporting documentation for proposed price increase using the Yearly Percentage Change in the Consumer Price Index for All Urban Consumers, as published by the U.S. Bureau of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics.

## Contractor Responsibility

The awarded vendor is solely responsible for fulfilling the contract, with responsibility for all services offered and products to be delivered as stated in this RFP, the vendor’s response to the RFP, and the resulting contract. Following execution of the contract, the vendor shall proceed diligently with all services and shall perform such services with qualified personnel in accordance with the contract.

## Contract Termination

Except as otherwise provided within the Terms and Conditions of this RFP and per Child Nutrition Programs procurement regulations, the resulting contract may be terminated in whole, or in part, by either the SFA or the vendor for any reason including in the event of substantial failure by the other party to fulfill its obligations under the contract through no fault of the terminating party; provided that:

* A written notification (delivered by certified mail, return receipt requested) of intent to terminate is given at least thirty (30) days prior to the effective date of such action.
* The party terminating the contract provides the party to be terminated a reasonable opportunity to rectify the defects in products or performance, prior to termination.

The SFA may terminate the contract due to noncompliance and nonperformance with Federal and State regulations, effective immediately after written notification by the SFA to the awarded contractor.

## Conflict of Interest Clause

The vendor will maintain a written code of standards of conduct governing the performance of their employees engaged in the administration of contracts. No employee, officer, or agent of the vendor shall participate in the administration of a contract supported by Federal funds if a conflict of interest, real or apparent, would be involved. Such a conflict would arise when:

1. The employee, officer, or agent,
2. Any member of his/her immediate family,
3. His or her partner, or
4. An organization which employs, or is about to employ, any of the above has a financial or other tangible personal interests that conflict with the ethics and standards of business conduct of the vendor.

## Buy American

The vendor will comply with the Buy American provision. The Buy American Provision in Section 12(n) of the NSLA requires SFAs to purchase, to the maximum extent practicable, domestic commodity or product. This provision supports American agriculture. Section 12(n) of the National School Lunch Act (NSLA) defines “domestic commodity or product” as an agricultural commodity that is produced in the United States (U.S.) and a food product that is processed in the U.S. substantially using agricultural commodities produced in the U.S. “Substantially” means over 51% of the final processed product (by weight or volume) must consist of domestic agricultural commodities. This means that unprocessed, agricultural commodities must be domestic. Processed food must be processed domestically and must contain agricultural food that is over 51 percent domestically grown, by weight or volume as provided in the specifications.

In order to be in compliance with the Buy American provision, the SFA requires the vendor to:

* Provide documentation to verify the percentage of U.S. content in any processed end product
* To allow periodic review of storage facilities, freezers, refrigerators, dry storage, and warehouses.
* Require a certification of domestic origin for agricultural products which do not have country of origin labels. For each product with no country of origin label, complete the information in the following statement:
  + “The vendor certifies that the product was processed in the U.S. and contains over 51 % of its agricultural food component from the U.S.”

There are limited exceptions to the Buy American provision in circumstances when use of domestic foods is truly not practicable. These exceptions are:

* The food product is not produced or manufactured in the U.S. in sufficient and reasonably available quantities of a satisfactory quality; or
* Competitive bids reveal the costs of a U.S. product are significantly higher than the non-domestic food product.

In order to be in compliance with limited exceptions to Buy American requirement, the vendor will work with the SFA. The vendor will comply with the following process:

To be considered for an alternative or exception, the request must be submitted in writing to Jim Rupp, jim.rupp@indianola.k12.ia.us a minimum of 30 days in advance of delivery. The request must include:

* 1. Identify an alternative substitute(s) that is domestic and meet the required specification including:
     1. Price of the domestic food alternative substitute(s); and
     2. Availability of the domestic alternative substitute(s) in relation to the quantity ordered.
  2. Reason for exception: limited/lack of availability or price (include price):
     1. Price of the domestic food product; and
     2. Price of the non-domestic food product that meet the required specification of the domestic product.

## Equal Employment Opportunity

The vendor shall comply with the Executive Order 11246, “Equal Employment Opportunity”, as amended by Executive Order 11375, “Amending Executive Order 11246 Relating to Equal Employment Opportunity,” and implementing regulations at 41 CFR part 60,”Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, Equal Employment Opportunity, Department of Labor.”

To comply, the vendor will:

1. Provide equal opportunity to all qualified persons, to prohibit discrimination in employment on the basis of race, color, religion, sex or national origin.
2. Will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, sex, or national origin.
3. That the applicants are employed and treated fairly during employment, which shall include, but is not limited to the following: upgrading, demotion, or transfer; recruitment, layoff or termination, rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training.
4. The vendor will post in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, notices setting forth the provisions of the non-discrimination clause.
5. USDA Non-Discrimination Statement - In accordance with Federal civil rights law and U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) civil rights regulations and policies, the USDA, its Agencies, offices, and employees, and institutions participating in or administering USDA programs are prohibited from discriminating based on race, color, national origin, sex, disability, age, or reprisal or retaliation for prior civil rights activity in any program or activity conducted or funded by USDA.

Persons with disabilities who require alternative means of communication for program information (e.g. Braille, large print, audiotape, American Sign Language, etc.), should contact the Agency (State or local) where they applied for benefits. Individuals who are deaf, hard of hearing or have speech disabilities may contact USDA through the Federal Relay Service at (800) 877-8339. Additionally, program information may be made available in languages other than English.

To file a program complaint of discrimination, complete the [USDA Program Discrimination Complaint Form](http://www.ocio.usda.gov/sites/default/files/docs/2012/Complain_combined_6_8_12.pdf), (AD-3027) found online at: <http://www.ascr.usda.gov/complaint_filing_cust.html>, and at any USDA office, or write a letter addressed to USDA and provide in the letter all of the information requested in the form. To request a copy of the complaint form, call (866) 632-9992. Submit your completed form or letter to USDA by:

mail: U.S. Department of Agriculture

Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights

1400 Independence Avenue, SW

Washington, D.C. 20250-9410;

fax: (202) 690-7442; or

email: program.intake@usda.gov.

This institution is an equal opportunity provider.

1. Iowa Non-Discrimination Statement - It is the policy of this CNP provider not to discriminate on the basis of race, creed, color, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, national origin, disability, age, or religion in its programs, activities, or employment practices as required by the Iowa Code section 216.6, 216.7, and 216.9.  If you have questions or grievances related to compliance with this policy by this CNP Provider, please contact the Iowa Civil Rights Commission, Grimes State Office building, 400 E. 14th St. Des Moines, IA 50319-1004; phone number 515-281-4121, 800-457-4416; website: [https://icrc.iowa.gov](https://icrc.iowa.gov/)/.

By submitting a response, the vendor has agreed to affirmatively cooperate in the implementation of the policy and provisions of Executive Order 11246, Executive Order 11375, and 40 CFR part 60.

## Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. 7401-7671q) and the Federal Water Pollution Control Act (33 U.S.C. 1251-1387)

The vendor is required to comply with all applicable standards, orders, or regulations issued pursuant to the Clean Air Act 42 U.S.C. 7401-7671q and the Federal Water Pollution Control Act as amended (33 U.S.C. 1251-1387). Violations must be reported to the Federal awarding agency and the Regional Office of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA).

## Energy Policy and Conservation Act (42 U.S.C. 6201)

The vendor agrees to comply with all mandatory standards and policies relating to energy efficiency which are contained in the state energy conservation plan issued in compliance with the Energy Policy and Conservation Act.

## Insurance

The vendor awarded the contract shall maintain all necessary and proper insurance for the duration of the work to be performed, including Comprehensive General Liability Insurance, Property Damage Insurance, Workers Compensation Insurance, Employer’s Liability Insurance, and Automobile Liability Insurance. Should any required insurance be cancelled before the expiration date, the issuing company will mail 30-days written notice to the SFA. The awarded vendor shall meet the statutory requirements of the State of Iowa for workers’ compensation coverage and employer’s liability insurance.

## Food Recall

The awarded vendor shall be expected to voluntarily comply with all federal, state, and local mandates regarding the identification and recall of foods from the commercial and consumer marketplace. The vendor should have a process in place to effectively respond to a food recall; the process must include accurate and timely communications to the SFA and assurance that unsafe products are identified and removed from SFA site(s) in an expedient, effective, and efficient manner. The awarded vendor shall maintain all paperwork required for immediate and proper notification of recalls for full and split cases.

## Fill Rate

The awarded vendor must be able to guarantee a 95 percent fill rate on all deliveries made, by school or delivery location. The following information must be provided to the SFA:

1. Monthly fill rate reports.
2. Fill rate is calculated by dividing the number of units delivered by the number of cases ordered by school/delivery location.
3. Show orders on both the “Ordered” date and the “Delivered” date.
4. Substitutions, even though pre-approved, will not count as order filled. Substitutions will reduce the fill rate.
5. Special order items, as indicated on monthly price up-date are not included in the fill rate.
6. Inability to consistently meet 95 percent fill rate may result in the termination of the contract.
7. The awarded vendor will provide procedures for Special Orders.

## Substitutions

All substitutions require the prior approval of the SFA Food Service Director or designated authority. If awarded contractor is temporarily out of stock of a particular item, an equal or superior item may be delivered. Approved substituted items still reduce the awarded vendor’s fill rate (refer to Section 5.14)

In the event of significant price escalation, the SFA, at its sole discretion, may discontinue purchase of an item. The awarded vendor may suggest to the SFA Food Service Director or designated authority acceptable substitutions at equal or lower price.

The awarded vendor will notify the SFA at least thirty (30) days prior if there is a product discontinuance, manufacturer, pack size and other product changes, and house brand packer. The awarded vendor will coordinate to an acceptable product transition with the SFA.

Although manufacturer product changes and discontinuations are not the responsibility of the awarded vendor, it is expected that the awarded vendor inform the SFA at least thirty (30) days prior to the change. A copy of the manufacturer’s notification notice may be requested by the SFA.

Food product substitutions must meet the Buy American Provision. The awarded vendor will notify and require prior approval of the SFA Food Service Director or designated authority if non-domestic food products will be substituted. The SFA will maintain documentation for prior approval of non-domestic food product which will include alternative considerations prior to approving a non-domestic product and reasons for making exceptions to purchasing a domestic agricultural product. The two exceptions for the purchase of non-domestic agricultural products are:

1. The food product is not produced or manufactured in the U.S. in sufficient and reasonably available quantities of a satisfactory quality; or
2. Competitive bids reveal the costs of a U.S. product is “significantly higher” than the non-domestic product. The SFA has the discretion to determine the amount or percentage that is considered “significantly higher.”

## Confidentiality of Proposal

In submitting a proposal, the Vendor agrees not to disclose or otherwise reveal the contents of its RFP to any source outside of the SFA contact, government or private, until after the award of the contract. All vendors who submit a RFP are advised that they are not to have any communications with the SFA during the evaluation of the RFP (i.e., after the opening of the RFP and before the award of the Contract), unless the SFA Issuing Officer contacts the vendor for the purpose of seeking clarification. Only those communications with the SFA as authorized by this RFP are permitted.

## Protest Procedures

Per IAC Chapter 281-7.5(290, 17A), there must be a ten (10) business day appeal period during which time non-selected Vendor(s) may appeal the intent to award decision. Protests must be in writing and provide specific reasons with supporting documentation for the protest.

Vendors whose RFP has been filed in accordance with the requirements of this RFP may appeal the decision by filing a written notice of appeal to:

Johna Clancy

1301 E 2nd Ave, Indianola IA 50125

515.961.9500

A copy of the appeal shall also be submitted to the Issuing Officer. A notice of appeal must be filed within five (5) business days. The appeal must clearly and fully identify all issues being contested by referencing the page(s), section(s), line number(s) and/or the Notice of Intent to Award. A notice of appeal may not stay the negotiations with the apparent successful vendor.

## Indemnification

Awarded vendor shall indemnify participating SFA from and against any and all claims, demands lawsuits, liabilities, judgments, and expenses (including attorney fees and other costs of litigation) arising out of or relating to injuries, disease, or death of persons or damages to or loss of property resulting from or in connection with the negligent performance of this contract by the vendor, its agents, employees, or one for whom the vendor is responsible. The vendor liability shall not be limited by any provisions or limits of insurance set forth in this contract. The obligations, indemnities, and liabilities are assumed by the vendor under this paragraph shall not extend to any liability caused by negligence of the participating SFA or its employees.

## Force Majeure

Except for payments of sums due, neither party shall be liable to the other nor deemed in default under this contract if and to the extent that such party’s performance of this contract is prevented by reason of Force Majeure. Force Majeure includes acts of God; fire; flood; or other similar occurrences beyond the control of the Contract or participating SFA.

## Record Keeping Requirements

By responding to this RFP, the vendor awarded the contract understands that the participating SFA, the U.S. Department of Agriculture, the Bureau, the Comptroller General of the United States, or any of their duly authorized representatives, shall have access to any books, documents, papers, and records of the vendor which are directly pertinent to this contract, for the purpose of audits, examinations, excerpts, and transcriptions.

Additionally, the vendor(s) awarded the contract must provide all documents necessary for an independent auditor to conduct the participating SFA’s single audit.

The vendor awarded the contract must retain all pertinent records identified by source, type, and category for a minimum of three (3) years after the participating SFA makes final payments. In the event of any unresolved audit findings, the records shall be retained beyond the three (3) year period for as long as required for resolution of the issues raised by the audit.

# SECTION 6: EVALUATION OF PROPOSALS

## Evaluation

Proposals that are submitted prior to or on the due date and time and are not subject to disqualification will be reviewed in accordance with the evaluation criteria set forth in this RFP. The evaluation process is developed to award the contract to the lowest responsive and responsible vendor.

## Evaluation Committee

The SFA intends to conduct a comprehensive, fair, and impartial evaluation of proposals received in response to this RFP. The SFA evaluation team will review the proposals using the evaluation criteria outlined in this RFP.

The SFA will evaluate each proposal independent of other proposals. As part of the evaluation process, the SFA may request samples, for example NEW products and any substitutions.

1. Samples requested will be a full or partial case.
2. Samples may be unboxed and unlabeled when requested for testing.

Product samples required for testing purposes will be requested by the SFA’s designated contact person. Product samples are to be delivered within ten (10) business days of the request to the appropriate site(s).

The Evaluation Committee will evaluate proposals using the following evaluation criteria, based on a hundred (100) possible points. Factors without points assigned will not be used in computing the total score but will instead be used to determine completeness of the proposal and possible disqualification.

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  | **Criteria** | **Checklist** |
|  | ***Requirements*** |  |
|  | Bid Cover Letter Attachment 1: | Mandatory |
|  | Table of Content | Recommended |
|  | Acknowledgement Attachment 2: | Mandatory |
|  | Completed and signed Attachment 3:  Suspension and Debarment Certification Form | Mandatory |
|  | Completed and signed Attachment 4:  Lobbying Certification and Disclosure of Lobbying Activities Form, if applicable | Mandatory |
|  | Signed Attachment 5:  Assurance of Civil Rights Compliance | Mandatory |
|  | Signed Attachment 6:  Certification Statement Regarding Food Laws | Mandatory |
|  | Acceptance of Terms and Conditions of RFP Attachment 7 | Mandatory |
|  | Completed and signed Attachment 8 : Certificate of Non-Collusion or Certificate of Independence | Mandatory |
|  | Completed and Signed Attachment 9:  Vendor’s Worksheet | Mandatory |
|  | Completed Attachment 11:  Market Basket | Mandatory |
|  | ***Technical Evaluation Criteria*** | **Maximum Score** |
|  | Market Basket | 15 points |
|  | Support and Ancillary Services | 15 points |
|  | Implementation Plan | 10 points |
|  | Experience, References and Interviews | 5 points |
|  | Minimum Order | 5 points |
|  | ***Pricing Evaluation Criteria*** |  |
|  | Total Extended Costs (including handling charges) | 50 points |
|  | **Total Possible Score** | **100 points** |

# SECTION 7: AWARD AND POST AWARD

## Notice of Intent to Award

The SFA will issue a Notice of Intent to Award letter to the selected vendor whose proposal will be recommended to the School Board of Directors for award of a contract. The contract will be final when approved by the SFA Board of Directors.

## Award

The chairman of the SFA Board of Directors shall affix his/her signature on the *Cover Page* and collectively this RFP and the vendor proposal to this RFP, to the extent accepted by the SFA, shall become the contract and shall represent the entire agreement between the SFA and the awarded vendor. Any conflict between the terms and conditions of the RFP and the Proposal documents will be resolved in favor of SFA and the awarded vendor.

Attachment 1

Proposal Cover Letter

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

«AddressBlock»

Re: RFP # Click here to enter text.

Dear Click here to enter text.

Thank you for the opportunity to respond to the Request for Proposal RFP # Click here to enter text.

The following individual has prepared the proposal and will serve as the primary contact for proposal questions and contract execution.

*Insert:* first and last name, email address, contact phone number, and vendor fax number

Click here to enter text. has received the full copy of RFP # Click here to enter text. as well as the SFA’s responses to vendor questions and all addenda.

The vendor specifically agrees that the proposal is predicated upon the acceptance of all terms and conditions stated in this RFP.

Thank you.

Name: Click here to enter text.

Title: Click here to enter text.

Attachment 2

Acknowledgement

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Date: Click here to enter a date.

Click here to enter text.

«AddressBlock»

Re: Request for Proposal for Prime Vendor Services RFP # Click here to enter text.

Dear Click here to enter text. ,

I certify that the contents of this request for proposal submitted on behalf of Click here to enter text. (vendor) in response to Request for Proposal RFP # Click here to enter text., are true and accurate. I certify that Click here to enter text. (vendor) has not made any knowingly false statements in its proposal and that I, the undersigned, have the authority to represent this company and submit this proposal.

Sincerely,

Name: Click here to enter text.

Title: Click here to enter text.

Attachment 3

Suspension and Debarment Certification

**U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE**

**Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, Ineligibility and Other**

**Voluntary Exclusion – Lower Tier Covered Transactions**

This certification is required by the regulations implementing Executive Order 12549, Debarment and Suspension, 7 CFR Part 3017, Section 3017.510, Participants’ responsibilities. The regulations were published as Part IV of the January 30, 1989 Federal Register (pages 4722-4733). Copies of the regulations may be obtained by contacting the Department of Agriculture agency with which this transaction originated.

**(BEFORE COMPLETING CERTIFICATION, READ ATTACHED INSTRUCTIONS)**

(1) The prospective lower tier participant certifies, by submission of this proposal, that neither it nor its principals is presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this transaction by any Federal department or agency.

(2) Where the prospective lower tier participant is unable to certify to any of the statements in this certification, such prospective participant shall attach an explanation to this proposal.

Organization Name PR/Award Number or Project Name

Name(s) and Title(s) of Authorized Representative(s)

Signature(s) Date

Form AD-1047 (1/92)

**Instructions for Certification**

1. 1. By signing and submitting this form, the prospective lower tier participant is providing the certification set out on the form in accordance with these instructions.
2. The certification in this clause is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when the transaction was entered into. If it is later determined that the prospective lower tier participant knowingly rendered an erroneous certification, in addition to other remedies available to the Federal Government, the department or agency with which this transaction originated may pursue available remedies, including suspension and/or debarment.
3. The prospective lower tier participant shall provide immediate written notice to the person to whom this proposal is submitted if at any time the prospective lower tier participant learns that its certification was erroneous when submitted or has become erroneous by reason of changed circumstances.
4. The terms "covered transaction", “debarred”, "suspended", "ineligible", "lower tiered covered transaction", "participant", "person", "primary covered transaction", "principal", "proposal", and "voluntarily excluded" as used in this clause, have the meanings set out in the definitions and coverage sections of rules implementing Executive Order 12549. You may contact the person to which this proposal is submitted for assistance in obtaining a copy of those regulations.
5. The prospective lower tier participant agrees by submitting this form that, should the proposed covered transaction be entered into, it shall not knowingly enter into any lower tiered covered transaction with a person who is debarred, suspended, declared ineligible or voluntarily excluded from participation in this covered transaction, unless authorized by the department or agency with which this transaction originated.
6. The prospective lower tier participant further agrees by submitting this form that it will include this clause titled "Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, Ineligibility and Voluntary Exclusion--Lower Tier Covered Transactions", without modification, in all lower tier covered transactions and in all solicitations for lower tier covered transactions.
7. A participant in a covered transaction may rely upon a certification of a prospective participant in a lower tier covered transaction that is not debarred, suspended, ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from the covered transaction, unless it knows that the certification is erroneous. A participant may decide the method and frequency by which it determines the eligibility of its principals. Each participant may, but is not required to, check the Non-procurement List.
8. Nothing contained in the foregoing shall be construed to require establishment of a system of records in order to render in good faith the certification required by this clause. The knowledge and information of a participant is not required to exceed that which is normally possessed by a prudent person in the ordinary course of business dealings.
9. Except for transactions authorized under paragraph 5 of these instructions, if a participant in a covered transaction knowingly enters into a lower tier covered transaction with a person who is suspended, debarred, ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this transaction, in addition to other remedies available to the Federal Government, the department or agency with which this transaction originated may pursue available remedies, including suspension and/or debarment.

Form AD-1047 (1/92

Attachment 4

Certification Regarding Lobbying

**Certification Regarding Lobbying**

**Indianola Community School District**

**Certification Regarding Lobbying**

**Applicable to Grants, Sub-grants, Cooperative Agreements, and Contracts Exceeding $100,000 in Federal funds. Contractors that apply or bid for such an award must file the required certification.**

Submission of this certification is a prerequisite for making or entering into this transaction and is imposed by section 1352, Title 31, U.S. Code. This certification is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was made or entered into. Any person who fails to file the required certification shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than $10,000 and not more than $100,000 for each such failure.

The undersigned certifies, to the best of his or her knowledge and belief, that:

(1) No Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, an employee of a Member of Congress, or any Board Member, officer, or employee of [School] Independent School District in connection with the awarding of a Federal contract, the making of a Federal grant, the making of a Federal loan, the entering into a cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of a Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.

(2) If any funds other than Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, an employee of a Member of Congress, or any Board Member, officer, or employee of [School] Independent School District in connection with this Federal grant or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit Standard Form-LLL, “Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying”, in accordance with its instructions.

(3) The undersigned shall require that the language of this certification be included in the award documents for all covered sub-awards exceeding $100,000 in Federal funds at all appropriate tiers and that all sub-recipients shall certify and disclose accordingly.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Name/Address of Organization

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Name/Title of Submitting Official

Signature\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ Date\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Approved by OMB No. 0348-0046

**INSTRUCTIONS FOR COMPLETION OF SF-LLL, DISCLOSURE OF LOBBYING ACTIVITIES**

This disclosure form shall be completed by the reporting entity, whether subawardee or prime Federal recipient, at the initiation or receipt of a covered Federal action, or a material change to a previous filing pursuant to title 31 U.S.C. section 1352. The filing of a form is required for each payment or agreement to make payment to any lobbying entity for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with a covered Federal action. Complete all items that apply for both the initial filing and material change report. Refer to the implementing guidance published by the Office of Management and Budget for additional information.

1. Identify the type of covered Federal action for which lobbying activity is and/or has been secured to influence the outcome of a covered

Federal action.

2. Identify the status of the covered Federal action.

3. Identify the appropriate classification of this report. If this a followup report caused by a material change to the information previously reported, enter the year and quarter in which the change occurred, Enter the date of the last previously submitted report by this reporting entity for this covered Federal action.

4. Enter the full name, address, city, State and zip code of the reporting entity. Include Congressional District, if known. Check the appropriate classification of the reporting entity that designates if it is, or expects to be a prime or subaward receipt. Identify the tier of the subawardee, e.g., the first subawardee of the prime is the 1st tier. Subawards include but are not limited to subcontracts, subgrants and contract awards under grants.

5. If the organization filing the report in item 4 checks :Subawardee," then enter the full name, address, city, State and zip code of the prime Federal recipient. Include Congressional District, if known.

6. Enter the name of the Federal agency making the award or loan commitment. Include at least one organizational level below agency name, if known. For example, Department of Transportation, United States Coast Guard.

7. Enter the Federal program name or description for the covered Federal action (Item 1). If known, enter the full Catalog of Federal

Domestic Assistance (CFDA) number for grants, cooperative agreements, loans and loan commitments.

8. Enter the most appropriate Federal identifying number available for the Federal action identified in Item 1 (e.g., Request for Proposal (RFP) number; Invitation for bid (IFB) number; grant announcement number; the contract, grant, or loan award number; the application/proposal control number assigned by the Federal agency). Include prefixes, e.g. "RFP-DE-90-001."

9. For a covered Federal action where there has been an award or loan commitment by the Federal agency, enter the Federal amount of the award/loan commitment for the prime entity identified in Item 4 or 5.

10. (a) Enter the full name, address, city, State and zip code of the lobbying registrant under the Lobbying Disclosure Act of 1995 engaged by the reporting entity identified in Item 4 to influence the covered Federal action.

(b) Enter the full names of the individual(s) performing services, and include full address if different from 10 (a). Enter Last Name, First

Name and Middle Initial (MI).

11. Certifying official shall sign and date the form, print his/her name, title and telephone number.

*According to the Paperwork Reduction Act, as amended, no persons are required to respond to a collection of information unless it displays a valid OMB Control Number. The valid OMB control number for this information collection is OMB No. 0348-0046. Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 10 minutes per response, including time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding the burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reduction Project (0348-0046), Washington, DC 20503.*

**DISCLOSURE OF LOBBYING ACTIVITIES**

Complete this form to disclose lobbying activities pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 1352 (See Reverse for public burden disclosure.)

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **1. Type of Federal Action:**  a. contract b. grant  c. cooperative agreement d. loan  e. loan guarantee f. loan insurance | **2. Status of Federal Action:**  a. bid/offer/application b. initial award  c. post-award | | **3. Report Type:**  a. initial filing  b. material change  **For Material Change Only:**  Year quarter  Date of last report | |
| **4. Name and Address of Reporting Entity:**  Prime Subawardee  Tier , *if known:*  **Congressional District,** *If known:* | | **5. If Reporting Entity in No. 4 is a Subawardee,**  Enter Name and Address of Prime:  **Congressional District,** *If known:* | | |
| **6. Federal Department/Agency:** | | **7. Federal Program Name/Description:**  CFDA Number, *if applicable*: | | |
| **8. Federal Action Number,** *If known:* | | **9. Award Amount,** *If known:*  $ | | |
| **10. a. Name and Address of Lobbying Registrant**  *(If individual, last name, first name, MI):* | | **b. Individuals Performing Services** *(Including address if different from No. 10a)*  *(last name, first name, MI):* | | |
| **11.** Information requested through this form is authorized by title 31 U.S.C. section 1352. This disclosure of lobbying activities is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed by the tier above when this transaction was made or entered into. This disclosure is required pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 1352. This information will be reported to the Congress semi-annually and will be available for public inspection. Any person who fails to file the required disclosure shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than $10,000 and not more than $100,000 for each such failure. | | Signature:  Print Name: Title:  Telephone No.: Date: | | |
| **Federal Use Only:** | | | | **Authorized for Local Reproduction**  **Standard Form LLL (Rev. 7-97)** |

Attachment 5

Assurance of Civil Rights Compliance

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

The Vendor hereby agrees that they will comply with:

1. Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (42 U.S.C. 2000d et seq.);
2. Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972 (20 U.S.C. 1681 et seq.);
3. Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (29 U.S.C. 794);
4. Age Discrimination Act of 1975 (42 U.S.C. 6101 et seq.);
5. Title II and Title III of the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) of 1990 as amended by the ADA Amendment Act of 2008 (42 U.S.C. 12131-12189);
6. Executive Order 13166, “Improving Access to Services for Persons with Limited English Proficiency.” (August 11, 2000);
7. All provisions required by the implementing regulations of the Department of Agriculture (USDA) (7 CFR Part 15 et seq.);
8. Department of Justice Enforcement Guidelines (28 CFR Parts 35, 42 and 50.3);
9. Food and Nutrition Service (FNS) directives and guidelines to the effect that, no person shall, on the grounds of race, color, national origin, sex, age, or disability, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or otherwise be subject to discrimination under any program or activity for which the Program applicant receives Federal financial assistance from USDA; and hereby gives assurance that it will immediately take measures necessary to effectuate this Agreement.
10. The USDA non-discrimination statement that in accordance with Federal civil rights law and U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) civil rights regulations and policies, the USDA, its Agencies, offices, and employees, and institutions participating in or administering USDA programs are prohibited from discriminating based on race, color, national origin, religion, sex, gender identity (including gender expression), sexual orientation, disability, age, marital status, family/parental status, income derived from a public assistance program, political beliefs, or reprisal or retaliation for prior civil rights activity, in any program or activity conducted or funded by USDA (not all bases apply to all programs).

This assurance is given in consideration of and for the purpose of obtaining any and all Federal financial assistance, grants, and loans of Federal funds, reimbursable expenditures, grant, or donation of Federal property and interest in property, the detail of Federal personnel, the sale and lease of, and the permission to use Federal property or interest in such property or the furnishing of services without consideration or at a nominal consideration, or at a consideration that is reduced for the purpose of assisting the recipient, or in recognition of the public interest to be served by such sale, lease, or furnishing of services to the recipient, or any improvements made with Federal financial assistance extended to the Program applicant by USDA. This includes any Federal agreement, arrangement, or purchase or rental of food service equipment or any other financial assistance extended in reliance on the representations and agreements made in this assurance.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Signature of Vendor’s Authorized Representative Title Date

Attachment 6

Certification Regarding Food Laws

Date: Click here to enter a date.

Click here to enter text.

«AddressBlock»

Re: Request for Proposal for Prime Vendor Services RFP # Click here to enter text.

Dear Click here to enter text. ,

By submission of a proposal in response to the Click here to enter text. Request for Proposal RFP # Click here to enter text. , the undersigned certifies the following:

* 1. The vendor has a Hazard Analysis Critical Control Point (HACCP) and Food Defense Plan on file. At a minimum, these plan include, but are not limited to:
     1. Having a product traceability system in place from receipt to delivery to designated delivery site.
     2. Documentation of conducting a mock recall for product once per year.
  2. The vendor will provide the School Food Authority (SFA) representatives 24/7 accessibility in the event of a USDA Recall. Indicate the vendor authorized staff and back-up staff name and contact information.
  3. The vendor has a public notification capability on their website to provide updates on USDA Food Recall information or
  4. The vendor will provide a communication plan to the school district for food recall with these proposal documents.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Signature of Vendor’s Authorized Representative Title Date

Attachment 7

Acceptance of Terms and Conditions

Click here to enter a date.

*«AddressBlock»*

Re: RFP # Click here to enter text.

Dear Click here to enter text.

Click here to enter text. (vendor) accepts all the Terms and Agreement of RFP # Click here to enter text.

Thank you.

Sincerely,

Name: Click here to enter text.

Title: Click here to enter text.Attachment 8

Assurance of Non-Collusion or Certificate of Independent Price Determination

Date: Click here to enter a date.

Click here to enter text.

«AddressBlock»

Re: Request for Proposal for Prime Vendor Services RFP # Click here to enter text.

Dear Click here to enter text. ,

1. By submission of a proposal in response to the Click here to enter text. Request for Proposal RFP # Click here to enter text. , the undersigned certifies the following:
   1. The prices in this proposal have been arrived at independently, without consultation, communication, or agreement for the purpose of restricting competition, as to any matter relating to such prices with any other vendor or with a competitor
   2. Unless otherwise required by law, the prices which have been quoted in this proposal have not been knowingly disclosed by the vendor and will not knowingly be disclosed by the vendor prior to opening in the case of a sealed bids or prior to the award in the case of a request for proposal, directly or indirectly to any other vendor or competitor for the purpose of restricting competition.
   3. No attempt has been made or will be made by the vendor to induce any person or firm to submit or not submit an offer for the purpose of restricting competition.
2. Each person signing this proposal on behalf of the vendor certifies that:
   1. He or she is the person in the vendor’s organization responsible within the organization for the decision as to the prices offered herein and has not participated, and will not participate, in any action contrary to A.1 through A. 3 above; or
   2. He or she is not the person in other vendor’s organization responsible within the organization for the decision as to the prices being offered herein, but that he or she has been authorized in writing to act as agent for the persons responsible for such decision in certifying that such persons have not participated and will not participate in any action contrary to A.1 through A.3 above, and as their agent does hereby so certify; and he or she has not participated, and will not participate, in any action contrary to A.1 through A.3 above.

**To the best of my knowledge, this Proposer, its affiliates, subsidiaries, officers, directors, and employees are not currently under investigation by any government agency and have not in the last three years been convicted of or found liable for any act prohibited by state and federal law in any jurisdiction, involving conspiracy or collusion with respect to bidding on any public contract, except as follows:**

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Signature of Vendor’s Authorized Representative Title Date

**In accepting this offer, the SFA certifies that no representative of the SFA has taken any action that may have jeopardized the independence of the offer referred above.**

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Signature of School Food Authority’s Authorized Representative Title Date

***NOTE: Accepting a vendor’s proposal does not constitute award of the contract.***

Attachment 9

Vendor Worksheet

Please provide the information requested on this worksheet with your proposal, as described in the RFP.

COMPANY NAME: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Instructions for completion:

1. Spaces/lines have been provided for answers for formatting purposes only. Vendors may remove lines if they desire. Vendors should use as much space as is reasonably necessary to completely and clearly respond to each issue. Font and font size of responses should be easily readable (such as Times New Roman font size 10-12). Vendors are cautioned that overly long, repetitious, incomplete, inconsistent or poorly constructed responses will not be viewed favorably.

2. Vendors MAY NOT remove or alter the subject headings or descriptive detail in the categories. Add your responses below each category.

3. The categories for responses have been organized in the same order as presented in the

RFP and may be brief summaries of the RFP. Vendors are solely responsible for fully responding to every issue presented in the RFP, as stated in the RFP itself.

4. Questions about the RFP must be submitted as described in the RFP itself.

5. Vendors are responsible for providing any attachments required, in addition to this worksheet.

**Volume Discounts**

Will you offer volume discounts to ICSD? Yes\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ No\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

If yes, please detail\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**Prompt Payment Discounts**

Will you offer prompt payment discounts to ICSD? Yes\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ No\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

If yes, please detail\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**Late Payment Charges**

Vendors offering prompt payment discounts may also charge a late payment fee. Do you

charge a late payment fee? Yes\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_No\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ If yes, please detail.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**Adequacy of Inventory:** Describe the method used to ensure adequacy of inventory:

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**Describe special ordering processes:**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**Describe proposal to meet requirements for ICSD when products are discontinued:**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**Describe proposed process to adjust the market basket (add, replace, remove items)**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**Describe forecasting requirements:**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**Describe your proposed schedule for sales calls:**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**Describe methods to meet the needs of ICSD for records:**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**Describe the method to provide nutritional support:**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**Describe the implementation plan you anticipate using:**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**Describe your experience in meeting the needs of your customers. Refer to section 3.6 for details.**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**Provide at least three but no more than five references representative of Iowa schools.**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**Provide information on minimum orders:**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

**Vendor’s worksheet was completed by:**

Company: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Signature: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Title: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Name (please print):\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Phone: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Fax: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

E-mail:\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Attachment 10

SFA Delivery Locations/Equipment Rental

**SFA DELIVERY LOCATIONS**

Indianola Community School District

**Cooler Rental and Repair services** are requested as part of the unit cost of milk.

Building cooler requirements includes ICC.

Emerson Elementary Irving Elementary Whittier Elementary

1109 E Euclid Ave 500 W. Clinton Ave 1306 W Salem Ave

Indianola, IA Indianola, IA Indianola, IA

5 each 16 case coolers 3 each 16 case coolers 1 each 16 case cooler

0 each 12 case cooler 0 each 12 case cooler 4 each 12 case coolers

Middle School High School Laura Ingalls Wilder Elementary

403 S 15th St 1034 E 1st Ave 2303 W Euclid Ave

Indianola, IA Indianola, IA Indianola, IA

2 each 16 case coolers 2 each 16 case coolers 4 each 16 case cooler

1 each 12 case cooler 3 each 12 case cooler 0 each 12 case cooler

(1) 16case cooler is double sided

Coolers must be in new or near new condition. (Less than 3 years old, cosmetically appealing and no rust on the interior)

**Delivery** and unloading of goods directly to the participating member during normal operating hours or at other mutually agreed upon times is required. Drivers are to deliver products into designated storage areas (dry, refrigerated and freezer) at each school.

During a normal 5 day week 3 deliveries per week at each site would be expected (vendor selects).

Deliveries are preferred to be before 7:00am at each site.

Irving Elementary does not allow deliveries when children are present on school grounds for safety reasons. Deliveries during school hours would require the driver to deliver from the street.

Indianola Schools operates on two separate calendars. Irving Elementary operates on a year round school and the other sites operate on a traditional calendar. The 2019-20 calendars have been included on the flash drive.

ICC may operate at one or more sites when all other sites are closed.

**Criminal background checks** must be conducted on any personnel accessing school district property. No one with a history of child abuse or sexual assault will be allowed to access any school property. A letter or statement verifying that all personnel meet this standard should be included with your RFP. Upon request, criminal background check reports may be required for ALL personnel accessing school property.

Attachment 11

Market Basket

Returns of discounts, credits, or rebates received by the vendor shall be forwarded to Indianola Community School District Food Service Department

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Item | Size | Firm Price in cartons | Firm Price in plastic | Escalator in cartons | Escalator in plastic |
| Fat Free Skim Chocolate Milk | 1/2 Pint |  |  |  |  |
| Fat Free Strawberry | 1/2 pint |  |  |  |  |
| 1% Lowfat Milk | 1/2 Pint |  |  |  |  |
| 1% Chocolate Milk | 1/2 Pint |  |  |  |  |
| Fat Free Skim Milk | 1/2 Pint |  |  |  |  |
| 100% Orange Juice | 1/2 Pint |  |  |  |  |
| 4% Small Curd Cottage Cheese | 5 # |  |  |  |  |
| Regular Sour Cream | 5 # |  |  |  |  |
| Lite sour Cream | 5# |  |  |  |  |
| Lite sour Cream | 16 oz. |  |  |  |  |
| Whole Milk | 1 Gallon |  |  |  |  |
| 1% Milk | 1 gallon |  |  |  |  |
| Skim Milk | 1 Gallon |  |  |  |  |
| 1% Blueberry Yogurt | 6 oz. |  |  |  |  |
| 1% Cherry Vanilla Yogurt | 6 oz. |  |  |  |  |
| Yogurt all flavors | 6 oz. |  |  |  |  |

Include escalator clause formula

For the purpose of this proposal, vendor shall determine costs for dairy products using the Class I Price (at 3.5% butter fat) plus premiums established under the terms of the Central Federal Milk Order # 32 for the month of May 2019. Cost information must be available for audit upon request by ICSD. Do not submit cost documentation with the proposal. Allowable costs will be paid from non-profit school foodservice accounts net of all discounts, rebates and other applicable credits accruing to or received by the vendor under the contract, to the extent these credits are allocable to the allowable portion of the costs billed to the school.

Attachment 12

Product Usage April 2019

April 2019 usage summary by building

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  | High School | Middle School | Wilder | Irving | Whittier | Emerson | Totals |
| 1/2 pt choc skim | | 4,250 | 8,700 | 7,100 | 7,100 | 4,500 | 9,450 | 41,100 |
| 1/2 pt 1% white | | 233 | 650 | 730 | 1,000 | 400 | 650 | 3,663 |
| 1/2 pt skim white | | 746 | 1,050 | 829 | 645 | 500 | 600 | 4,370 |
| 1/2 pt orange Juice | | 170 |  | 220 | 242 | 220 | 132 | 984 |
| Total | |  |  |  |  |  |  | 50,117 |

This page left intentionally blank